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Introduction

It was close to the end of his first term as President of 
the United States that President Dwight D. Eisenhower 
addressed the National Defense Executive Reserve Con-
ference, and stated “Plans are nothing. Planning is 
everything.” (Menon et al., 1999). Such a statement em-
phasizes that environmental volatility will render actual 
plans useless, but when good planning has been done 
upfront, plans become dynamic enough to circumvent 
such volatility. Such planning is necessary for firms 
wishing to compete within today’s rapidly changing 
business environment. As market swings become more 
unpredictable, firms must make continual, timely, and 
appropriate changes to their products and processes 
(Bourgeois & Eisenhardt, 1988; Chandrasekaran et al., 
2012) to combat shorter product lifecycles, unsteady 
consumer demand, and greater product mix (Liu et al., 
2012).

Despite the emphasis that has been placed on the role 
of innovation in firm competitiveness and survival, 
many firms have still failed to adapt partially or com-
pletely due to their inability to simultaneously pursue 
and succeed in existing and growth product markets 
(Davila & Epstein, 2014). Whereas many studies focus 
on imbalance within the innovation capability itself 
(He & Wong, 2004; Lin et al., 2013), this study argues 
that it is the planning activities comprised of strategies 
and innovation priorities prior to the actuation of the 
innovation capability that are most critical to ensure 
successful and timely innovation outputs. For example, 
a recent report by Accenture finds that manufacturers 
within the semiconductor industry experience difficulty 
in competing in traditional and new markets; this chal-
lenge is, at least in part, due to misalignments between 
organizational strategies and innovation priorities (i.e., 
business, IT and innovation strategies and priorities) 
that drive central innovation capabilities (Accenture, 
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2013). IBM also has suffered from lack of innovation 
planning; although they were the first to commercialize 
the router and multiple Internet-enhancing technolo-
gies, Cisco Systems and Akamai became market leaders 
in those segments, respectively (O’Reilly III et al., 2009). 
IBM was unable to capitalize on its head start because 
of inadequate pre-innovation strategies and innovation 
priorities, as demonstrated by their preoccupation with 
satisfying the demands in their current product mar-
kets only and a business model that neglected to set in-
novativeness as a high priority (O’Reilly III et al., 2009).

This article suggests that a firm wishing to succeed in 
both existing and growth product markets should con-
centrate on developing their pre-innovation strategies 
to support ambidextrous business endeavours, which 
requires firms to modify antiquated strategies and con-
ventional business notions. Without the ability to suc-
ceed in current and new markets, a firm risks losing 
customers and being replaced by rival firms 
(Schreuders & Legesse, 2012). Thus, the purpose of this 
study is to reconceptualize those organizational 
strategies that are responsible for driving innovation. 
Specifically, this study modifies a concept of ambidex-
terity to reconceptualize business, marketing, and in-
formation systems strategies and innovation priorities 
necessary to achieve ambidexterity in a firm's innova-
tion capability, and it develops a continual innovation 
framework that illustrates the impact these ambidex-
trous strategies and priorities have on the firm’s ambi-
dextrous innovation capability. 

Literature Review: Exploration, Exploitation, 
and Ambidexterity

The concept of ambidexterity was first introduced in 
Duncan’s (1976) seminal study, and it is grounded in 
the organizational learning literature stream because 
its functionality is based on two learning mechanisms: 
exploration and exploitation. Exploration can be 
defined as the “things captured by terms such as 
search, variation, risk taking, experimentation, play, 
flexibility, discovery, and innovation” (March, 1991). 
Stated another way, exploration is the search for new 
external knowledge and opportunities (Kristal et al., 
2010) with the focus on producing radical change and 
enhancing the organization’s ability to quickly adapt to 
market changes (Sarkees et al., 2010). On the other 
hand, exploitation includes things such as “refinement, 
choice, production, efficiency, selection, implementa-
tion, execution” (March, 1991). That is, exploitation is 
the employment and refinement of internal firm know-
ledge (Kristal et al., 2010) and operations that can allow 

the firm to realize incremental changes and achieve 
gains from existing markets (Sarkees et al., 2010).

Both exploration and exploitation play vital roles in in-
novation, which Subramaniam and Youndt (2005) ar-
gue are due to the intricacies of knowledge 
management processes used for distinguishing and us-
ing ideas, tools, and favourable circumstances to devel-
op new or improved products or services. Andriopoulos 
and Lewis (2009) find these innovation processes to be 
important also for continual renewal of firm capabilit-
ies and organizational survival. Tushman and O’Reilly 
III (1996) support this assertion by stating that balan-
cing exploration and exploitation is important for the 
enduring success of the organization. However, it is this 
exploration-exploitation dynamic that has been subject 
of much debate in the literature. Specifically, some re-
searchers yield to the tradeoff perspective (Levinthal & 
March, 1993; March, 1991). As the creator of this view, 
March (1991) believes that an organization cannot be 
strong in both explorative and exploitative capabilities 
due to the tensions that originate from their conflicting 
knowledge-management processes. Levinthal and 
March (1993) continue this argument by asserting that 
firms will choose to overinvest resources toward either 
exploration or exploitation. However, such an overin-
vestment would be detrimental to the firm; whereas 
over-exploration causes the firm to enter a cycle of fail-
ures due to the uncertainty that comes with new innov-
ations (i.e., a failure trap), over-exploitation causes a 
firm to neglect new markets due to their continued suc-
cess in their current markets (i.e., a success trap) (Lev-
inthal & March, 1993).

In contrast, proponents of the complementary per-
spective state that firms can excel in the pursuit of the 
both exploration and exploitation (O’Reilly III and 
Tushman, 2013; Kristal et al., 2010; Nemanich et al., 
2007; O’Reilly III & Tushman, 2004). Tushman and 
O’Reilly III (1996) state that such a balance is necessary 
in order for firms to survive ambidextrously. From this 
view, ambidexterity is defined as the simultaneous pur-
suit and balance of exploration and exploitation activit-
ies (Lubatkin et al., 2006) as a means to reap 
revolutionary and evolutionary change (Tushman & 
O’Reilly III, 1996).

Ambidextrous Organizational Strategies 

Strategy is defined as “the match between what a com-
pany can do (i.e., organizational strengths and weak-
nesses) within the universe of what it might do (i.e., 
environmental opportunities and threats)” (Collis & 
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Montgomery, 2008). The most successful firms deploy 
strategies spanning current, emerging, and future 
product markets (O’Reilly III et al., 2009). However, re-
search purports that many firms have single-market-fo-
cused strategies and cannot compete as desired. In 
other words, “the aggressive pursuit of [only] operation-
al excellence and incremental innovation crowds out 
the possibility of creating breakthrough innovations 
[and vice versa]” (Davila & Epstein, 2014). In regard to 
alleviating this problem, research has implied that 
strategies should be ambidextrous in nature and that 
such a strategy can increase innovation efficiency and 
the firm’s protection against strategic rigidities (Bein-
hocker, 1999) due to its dynamic nature (O’Reilly III & 
Tushman, 2008). 

Innovations are made possible due to the knowledge 
they are based on, and therefore, attention must be giv-
en to those strategies that are responsible for determin-
ing how the firm will acquire, integrate, and utilize 
knowledge to prime the innovation pump of the busi-
ness. These strategies consist of business, marketing, 
and information-systems strategies. While marketing 
and information-systems strategies guide a firm’s ma-
jor activities for knowledge processing, they are both 
driven by the business strategy. Therefore, a firm 
should adopt business, marketing and information-sys-
tems strategies that are balanced by exploratory and ex-
ploitative knowledge. Following existing ambidexterity 
research, the ambidextrous strategies in this study are 
comprised of both exploration and exploitation. 
However, contrary to extant research, this study has 
also introduced coordination as a dimension of ambi-
dexterity.

Here, coordination represents the strategic mechanism 
that monitors exploration and exploitation activities, 
making sure that neither one is overemphasized and to 
ensure that resource allocation is not constrained 
(March, 1991). This dimension is important for two 
reasons. First, coordination is necessary for efficient re-
source utilization for ambidexterity. Regardless of 
whether a firm decides to implement separated explora-
tion and exploitation into separate business units 
(O’Reilly III & Tushman, 2004) or pursue ambidexterity 
within a single business unit (Gibson & Birkinshaw, 
2004), exploration and exploitation compete for re-
sources (March, 1991), and these resources must be 
managed effectively if the firm looks to optimize the be-
nefits of ambidexterity (O’Reilly III & Tushman, 2013). 
In addition, coordination within and transcending firm 
boundaries is important. In fact, Raisch and colleagues 

(2009) contend that “ambidextrous management re-
quires firms to explore new knowledge, exploit existing 
knowledge, and coordinate these knowledge bases”. 
Thus, ambidextrous innovation performance can be 
achieved when coordination of knowledge is transpir-
ing between those areas of the firm where exploration 
and exploitation projects are housed and executed 
(Raisch et al., 2009; Tushman & O’Reilly III, 1996).

Conceptual Framework and Propositions

As depicted in Figure 1, this study concerns ambidex-
trous firm strategies, innovation priorities, and sub-
sequent innovation capabilities. It is contended that a 
firm’s ambidextrous business strategy influences its 
ability to set ambidextrous strategic innovation priorit-
ies. Additionally, it is argued that a firm’s ambidextrous 
business strategy and innovation priorities will influ-
ence the development of its ambidextrous marketing 
and information-systems strategies. Once these 
strategies are in place, the firm can position itself to 
build an ambidextrous innovation capability. 

Ambidextrous business strategy
The business strategy of a firm serves as the competit-
ive game plan that the organization will execute, in 
which the objective, scope, and goals will be outlined 
(Collis & Rukstad, 2008). From here, an ambidextrous 
business strategy can be defined as the visionary and 
objective-seeking order of actions that details how the 
organization will simultaneously compete and succeed 
in current and growth product markets. When we think 
of traditional business strategy notions, three business 
strategy types developed by Miles and Snow (1978) can 
be used: defenders, prospectors, and analyzers. Where-
as defenders avoid risk associated with radically innov-
ative products and stress operational efficiency, 
prospectors seek to initiate industry change, encourage 
experimentation through heavy R&D investments, and 
accept greater risk linked to revolutionary products. 
Analyzers are a balance between prospectors and de-
fenders, except that they are extremely risk averse 
(Miles & Snow, 1978). In today’s business environment, 
adopting one of these strategies will not allow a firm to 
keep up with industry competition and changing cus-
tomer preferences (Markides, 2013). A firm must deploy 
an ambidextrous business strategy, which borrows con-
cepts from these previously mentioned business 
strategy concepts. A firm adopting this strategy can de-
velop plans that allows it to adapt to environmental 
changes and generate continual innovation (He & 
Wong, 2004; Gupta et al., 2006). 
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In this study, an ambidextrous business strategy is char-
acterized by competitive aggressiveness, efficient de-
fensiveness, and equilibrial analytics. Competitive 
aggressiveness enables the firm to pursue exploration 
as a strategic innovation priority. Specifically, competit-
ive aggressiveness demonstrates a firm’s desire to in-
vent new products, improve new product market 
returns, increase proactiveness via increased market 
scanning, and be adaptive through industry turbulence. 
On the other hand, exploitation can simultaneously be 
an innovation priority due to efficient defensiveness. Ef-
ficient defensiveness means the firm desires to achieve 
operational efficiency through economies of scale and 
cost-effective technology investments, while minimiz-
ing sales uncertainty by making incremental improve-
ments to their current products (Sabherwal & Chan, 
2001). Lastly, coordination can be actuated due to equi-
librial  analytics. As an internally and externally driven 
characteristic, equilibrial  analytics is concerned with 
how the firm makes use of analytical competencies to 
solve resource allocation tensions generated in balan-
cing efforts related to competitive aggressiveness and 
efficient defensiveness. For example, a firm can use nov-
el technologies, such as predictive analytics, to make 
proactive strategic decisions with regard to dividing fu-
ture investments in long-term and short-term innova-
tions (Venkatraman, 1989; Sabherwal & Chan, 2001), 

thereby seeking to pursue exploration, exploitation, and 
coordination as key innovation priorities. As a result of 
the ambidextrous business strategy, these priorities 
mean that the firm intends to pursue ambidexterity 
throughout the innovation-management process. Thus, 
strategic innovation priorities should reflect this inten-
tion and should be comprised of exploration, exploita-
tion, and coordination. Thus, the following is proposed:

Proposition 1: An ambidextrous business strategy 
characterized by competitive aggressiveness, effi-
cient defensiveness, and equilibrial  analytics will 
enable a firm to successfully pursue exploration, ex-
ploitation, and coordination as key strategic innov-
ation priorities.

Ambidextrous marketing strategy
An ambidextrous marketing strategy outlines the se-
quence of activities that will allow the firm to extend 
and exploit its resources for the exploration and attain-
ment of the most significant market opportunities. Fol-
lowing traditional business logic, ambidextrous 
marketing strategy is driven by an ambidextrous busi-
ness strategy, and is pertinent because dynamic mar-
kets are calling for a novel marketing approach to deal 
with the increasing levels of turbulence within the mar-
ket (Matthyssens et al., 2005). 

Figure 1. A continual innovation framework, with propositions about how a firm's ambidextrous strategies and 
priorities influence each other and the firm's ambidextrous innovation capability 
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In this study, an ambidextrous marketing strategy is 
characterized by external awareness, internal aware-
ness, and innovation resource congruity. External 
awareness is concerned with the rational and methodo-
logical consideration of the firm’s external opportunit-
ies and threats, so that radically innovative outputs are 
adequately matched with environmental shifts (Bour-
geois & Eisenhardt, 1988). Thus, external awareness 
matches the external nature of exploration priority and 
seeks competitive aggressiveness business goals, such 
as greater new-product market returns and firm adapt-
ability. On the other hand, internal awareness means 
that the firm will look to harness their internal 
strengths, minimize weaknesses, and incrementally 
modify the firm’s marketing-related capabilities so that 
incrementally innovative outputs are adequate to 
handle minor external threats (Menon et al., 1999). 
Thus, internal awareness matches the internal nature 
of exploitation and exudes great focus on meeting effi-
cient and defensive business goals, such as minimizing 
uncertainty in current product return and maximizing 
production efficiency. Lastly, innovation resource con-
gruity can circumvent the issues that too much explora-
tion and exploitation may cause. Resource congruity 
balances external and internal analytical decisions 
through cross-unit resource commitment meetings, 
where appropriate levels of human capital, time, and 
financial resources are allocated toward marketing 
activities, such as setting market performance goals 
and assessing the scale and scope of innovation (Men-
on et al., 1999), market experimentation, and product 
development. Resource congruity is driven by the co-
ordination priority and equilibrial  analytics, as it seeks 
to balance exploration and exploitation in innovation-
related marketing efforts. Thus, the following are pro-
posed:

Proposition 2a: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous marketing strategy characterized by 
external awareness, internal awareness, and innov-
ation resource congruity if their ambidextrous busi-
ness strategy is characterized by competitive 
aggressiveness, efficient defensiveness, and equilib-
rial  analytics.

Proposition 2b: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous marketing strategy characterized by 
external awareness, internal awareness, and innov-
ation resource congruity if exploration, exploita-
tion, and coordination are their key strategic 
innovation priorities.

Ambidextrous information-systems strategy
One of the most pervasive aspects of information-sys-
tems research is to ensure that systems are aligned with 
the business strategy. In fact, relevant literature has 
firmly established the importance of strategic align-
ment (Tallon & Pinsonneault, 2011; Tallon, 2007). Thus, 
following traditional business logic, an ambidextrous 
information-systems strategy is driven by an ambidex-
trous business strategy. Consequently, information-sys-
tems strategies are also critical to innovation, because 
they seek to develop the knowledge-handling capability 
of the firm (Zahra & George, 2002) and ensure that 
knowledge can be fed to production and supply chain 
operations that support innovative efforts (Frohlich & 
Westbrook, 2001). 

An ambidextrous information-systems strategy is neces-
sary to ensure that business demands spurred by radic-
al and incremental innovation goals can be met by IT 
supply (Bot & Renaud, 2012), and that the firm has the 
technology to acquire, store, analyze, integrate, and 
utilize knowledge in a way that is conducive to meeting 
such goals; such a strategy is characterized by flexibil-
ity, efficiency, and comprehensiveness (Sabherwal & 
Chan, 2001). Flexibility means that the firm should be 
able to use their system for acquiring and analyzing ex-
ternally-generated knowledge related to future innova-
tions from external stakeholders. Although this notion 
seems like "old news", many established firms still use 
out-of-date systems and face challenges in gearing up 
for future product innovations. For example, whether a 
firm can collect data from active consumers by integrat-
ing their system with technologies such as smartphone 
location and video feed applications can help determ-
ine their success or lack thereof in radical innovations 
(Rao, 2009). On the other hand, efficiency means that 
the firm can use their operational support systems to 
monitor daily operations with regard to current 
products, assess operational efficiency (Sabherwal & 
Chan, 2001), and analyze ways of increasing productiv-
ity and profitability via incremental process innovation. 
An example of such efficiency benefits comes from the 
manufacturing industry, with firms such as General 
Electric and Siemens installing sensors to help them 
predict when machine maintenance is needed so that 
unplanned maintenance costs can be minimized 
(Buytendijk, 2013). This approach satisfies exploitation 
as an innovation priority and efficient defensiveness as 
part of the business strategy. 

Lastly, comprehensiveness means that the external and 
internal technology structures can easily be integrated 
so that the firm can balance short-term incremental 
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and long-term radical innovations across their partner-
ship network. For example, technology manufacturers 
adopting enterprise resource-planning systems along-
side predictive analytics software are positioned to real-
ize greater operational and strategic performance 
because their strategic partners are aligned with their 
innovation needs. Thus, comprehensiveness balances 
flexibility and efficiency, and it also facilitates planning 
for current and future product innovations at the firm 
and strategic-partnership levels, satisfying the equilibri-
al  analytics goal of the business strategy. Thus, the fol-
lowing are proposed:

Proposition 3a: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous information-systems strategy charac-
terized by flexibility, efficiency, and comprehensive-
ness if their ambidextrous business strategy is 
characterized by competitive aggressiveness, effi-
cient defensiveness, and equilibrial  analytics.

Proposition 3b: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous information-systems strategy charac-
terized by flexibility, efficiency, and comprehensive-
ness if exploration, exploitation, and coordination 
are their key strategic innovation priorities.

As a result of pre-innovation ambidextrous marketing 
and information-systems strategies, the firm is in posi-
tion to build appropriate strategic innovation capabilit-
ies. Specifically, it is contended that these strategies can 
enable a firm to build an ambidextrous innovation cap-
ability (Lin et al., 2013), which will enable the firm to 
stay competitive and survive the dynamic business en-
vironment on the basis of exploration, exploitation, and 
coordination. External awareness paired with flexibility 
in information systems can help the firm build a superi-
or exploratory innovation capability that enables them 
to increase their flexibility and competitiveness in new 
product markets, thereby increasing revenues (Bot, 
2012) and market share (Jansen, 2005). Internal aware-
ness paired with efficient utilization of information sys-
tems enables the firm to build strong exploitative 
innovation capability, resulting in the firm performing 
well in their existing businesses and increasing profitab-
ility through greater operational efficiency (Cao et al., 
2009; He & Wong, 2004). Finally, innovation resource 
congruity paired with comprehensive information sys-
tems will allow the firm to control investment-alloca-
tion decisions in new product development with their 
strategic partners, allowing for continual innovations in 
both current and growth product markets. Thus, the fol-
lowing are proposed:

Proposition 4: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous innovation capability if its ambidex-
trous marketing strategy is characterized by extern-
al awareness, internal awareness, and innovation 
resource congruity.

Proposition 5: A firm can successfully develop an 
ambidextrous innovation capability if its ambidex-
trous information systems strategy is characterized 
by flexibility, efficiency, and comprehensiveness.

Implications and Conclusion

There are a number of research and managerial implic-
ations that spur from this study. First, this study has de-
veloped concepts at a high level. Therefore, researchers 
can further develop them into concepts that can be op-
erationalized and conduct an empirical investigation to 
test the propositions that have been posited in this 
study. From a practitioner standpoint, company lead-
ers can utilize Figure 1 and the discussion of its con-
cepts to assess whether their current firm strategies 
and priorities are geared toward ambidexterity and con-
tinual innovation. Thus, this study and its framework 
can be used to help firms reposition themselves if ne-
cessary and cultivate their innovation capabilities to 
withstand unforeseen industry changes, especially for 
firms operating in fast-moving industries.

This study concentrated on the development of those 
strategies and priorities that are critical for a firm purs-
ing ambidexterity. This study contends that building 
ambidexterity into the pre-innovation business, mar-
keting, and information-systems strategies from the 
outset, and setting ambidexterity as a key strategic pri-
ority, can enable the firm to build an ambidextrous in-
novation capability and position it to continually 
succeed in incremental and radical innovation product 
markets. As a result, this study makes several contribu-
tions to extant innovation research. First, this study 
modifies the concept of ambidexterity by adding co-
ordination as a mechanism that balances exploration 
and exploitation. Secondly, this research reconceptual-
izes three organizational strategies as ambidextrous 
strategies necessary for innovation: i) a business 
strategy that emphasizes competitive aggressiveness, 
efficient defensiveness, and equilibrial  analytics; ii) a 
marketing strategy that emphasizes external aware-
ness, internal awareness, and innovation resource con-
gruity; and iii) an information-systems strategy that 
emphasizes flexibility, efficiency, and comprehensive-
ness. 
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Altogether, this study emphasizes that a firm desiring 
the simultaneous accomplishments of incremental and 
radical innovations must be ambidextrous in business, 
marketing, and information-systems strategies and stra-
tegic priorities, and that failure to do so will render the 
firm unsuccessful.
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